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UNIVERSITY LIGHT IS STILL YELLOW: 
WHAT THIS MEANS FOR FSS

MU buildings are closed to the public (with few exceptions).
Classes are limited to a maximum of 200 people at FSS, facemasks should be worn in classes.
People with symptoms of infectious viral infections are prohibited from entering MU buildings.
Students and employees are obliged to inform MU about their return from a foreign country.
MU asks students and employees to fill in information about their vaccination status.

MU is operating following the university traffic-light system. The risk assessment level is currently

YELLOW. 

Foreigners entering the country should see instruction for students and employees. See also current

restrictions in the Czech Republic.

SPRING 2022 SEMESTER DATES
Apply for being Enrolled in the term: 3.1..2022 - 21.2.2022
Term Enrolment: 1.2.2022 - 21.2.2022
Registration for courses: 3.1.2022 - 31.1.2022 
Course enrolment period: 1.2.2022 - 13.2.2022
Enrolment for seminar groups: 1.2.2022 - 27.2.2022
Course Enrolment changes: 14 - 27.2.2022
Timetable released: 31.1.2022
Teaching: 14.2.2022 - 15.5.2022
Examination period: 16.5.2922 - 26.6.2022
BA and MA state examination period: 23.5.2022 - 24.6.2022

Environmental Studies :  Zbyněk Ulčák,  Ph.D. (ulcak@fss.muni.cz)
Media Studies and Journalism :  Michal  Tkaczyk,  Ph.D. (245062@mail .muni.cz)
International Relations and European Studies: Veronika Zapletalová, Ph.D. (137853@mail.muni.cz)
Political Science :  Michal  Pink,  Ph.D. (pink@fss.muni.cz)
Psychology :  Michal  Čevel íček,  Ph.D. (173055@mail .muni.cz)
Social Policy and Work :  Dr.  Blanka Plasová (plasova@fss.muni.cz)
Sociology (Gender Studies and Social Anthropology): Csaba Szaló, Ph.D. (szalo@fss.muni.cz)

Don't  forget  to change your courses by 27 February.  After  this  date no changes to

your course schedule (adding or  dropping)  can be made.  I f  you have any

quest ions about a  course,  or  being enrol led,  please reach out  to the appropriate

departmental  coordinator .

E R A S M U S  D E P A R T M E N T A L  C O O R D I N A T O R S

COURSES

https://is.muni.cz/auth/koronavirus/
https://inet.muni.cz/app/osoby/koronavirus_prevence
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-employees
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/current-restrictions
https://brnodaily.com/2018/09/08/culture/brno-urban-guide/brno-souvenirs-what-to-buy-for-your-friends-and-family/


F E B R U A R Y  2 0 2 2

Contact Hours - Ludmila
Monday: 13:00-15:00
Tuesday: 13:00-15:00
Wednesday: 9:00-11:00
Thursday: 13:00-15:00
Friday: 9:00-11:00

Monday: 13:00-15:00
Tuesday: 13:00-15:00
Wednesday: 9:00-11:00
Thursday: 9:00-11:00

Contact Hours - Klára & Dagmar

Confirmation of Studies
Enrollment / Registration for courses
Study Regulations
Matriculation Ceremony

Contact Hours
Monday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Tuesday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Wednesday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Thursday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00

CONTACTS IN THE STUDY DEPARTMENT

Confirmation of Studies
Enrollment / Registration for courses
Study Regulations
Graduation Ceremony

Contact Hours
Monday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Tuesday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Wednesday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00
Thursday: 9:00-12:00 and 13:00-15:00

MEET THE INTERNATIONAL OFFICE STAFF

KLÁRA NĚMEČKOVÁ
Assists students wi th degree
recogni t ion and visas

emai l :  217236@mail .muni.cz
room 1.14

LUDMILA POLÁŠKOVÁ
Study support  for  fu l l  degree
BA and MA students.  

emai l :  lpolasko@fss.muni.cz
room 1.16

DAGMAR HÁBOVÁ
Erasmus Coordinator,  study
support  for  PhD students

emai l :  habova@fss.muni.cz
room 1.14

ERIN ANNA SMITH
Non-academic support

emai l :  smith@czs.muni.cz
room 1.14

PAVLA PAVELKOVÁ
Administrat ion of  Master 

studies in Engl ish

Phone:  +420 549 496 675
E‑mai l :  pavelkova@fss.muni .cz
room 1.21

KATEŘINA HERMANNOVÁ
Administrat ion of  Bachelor 

studies in Engl ish

Phone:  +420 549 495 320
E‑mai l :  hermannova@fss.muni .cz
room 1.19

https://forms.gle/rrLvtcPWxt9zfr2f8
mailto:pavelkova@fss.muni.cz
mailto:hermannova@fss.muni.cz
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CHANGES IN THE POLITICAL SCIENCE

DEPARTMENT
There are yet other changes across our faculty. Monika Bartoszewicz has left the department, leaving for

Norway. Professor Bartoszewicz was a part of the FSS from 2018  as Assistant Professor, teaching

Comparative Analysis of Security Policy; Religion and Identity in Contemporary World; Introduction to

Security Policy; Cultural Security; Conceptualizations of Terrorism and Security Systems and Actors.

As for the good news,  Jan Kleiner and Michal Tóth have joined the FSS at full force. Both have gained

their Ph.Ds at Masaryk University. According to the FSS Katedra Politilogie, Michal Toth will be heavily

involved in methodological course at Securities and Strategies studies and other course at POL, while

Jan Kleiner will be teaching mostly bachelor's courses at Security and Strategic Studies. 

LAUNCH OF FSS MATES
The Faculty of Social Studies has created a support system for students when they have

appointments at governmental offices or doctors to provide translation services.

Please note, the FSS Mate is not responsible to make an appointment for students, nor to help students

fill out applications (i.e. it is the students responsibility that they have all the required documentations

required of the appointment).

Students can sign up for this support here starting 1 March. 

INFORMATION FOR

INCOMING

STUDENTS
Students can find helpful information on our

Incoming Students page. On this page you can

find information on language and culture groups,

academic information, getting to know FSS and

more!
Students can find the presentations from orientation

week in their emails.

ERASMUS

APPLICATIONS FOR

FALL 2022
Applications for the Erasmus+ Europe

programme will open in the next week. Students

can expect an email from departmental

coordinators about how to apply and the

deadline.

https://brnodaily.com/2018/09/08/culture/brno-urban-guide/brno-souvenirs-what-to-buy-for-your-friends-and-family/
https://brnodaily.com/2018/09/08/culture/brno-urban-guide/brno-souvenirs-what-to-buy-for-your-friends-and-family/
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=I0-QEdvw3EyW9zkL1V_O6EFH_vfkbVlHi1hmlVvGUOhUQktMRkZJNVlXT0wxT0ZEQlA3SklISzVDRCQlQCN0PWcu
https://brnodaily.com/2018/09/08/culture/brno-urban-guide/brno-souvenirs-what-to-buy-for-your-friends-and-family/
https://www.fss.muni.cz/en/faculty-of-social-studies/students/incoming-students
https://brnodaily.com/2018/09/08/culture/brno-urban-guide/brno-souvenirs-what-to-buy-for-your-friends-and-family/
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Other Langues Courses Offered at Masaryk Univerisy Can be Found Here:

Most of  the fol lowing PE courses are regular  weekly  classes held face to face.
Based on the government's  epidemiological  measures,  the MU management

may change the form of  teaching and continue onl ine.  We wi l l  inform you.
Students should register  the PE courses the same way as al l  other  courses in

IS.
Sports are reserved pr imari ly  for  degree-seeking students.  Everyone else can

apply  for  exception in IS:  IS Giudel ines,  page 10
Each student can enrol  only  one PE course per semester .
Students,  who do not  want a  ful l  semester  PE course can use our f i tness gym

on Campus or  search for  commercial  gyms in Brno.

PE courses in Engl ish for  al l  MUNI students.  They can be found here.

SPORTS CLASSES

https://webcentrum.muni.cz/media/3384172/language-centre-mu_credit-language-courses_2022.pdf
https://czs.muni.cz/images/files/incoming/practicalities/is_guideline.pdf
https://www.fsps.muni.cz/en/study/physical-education-for-all-students#fitness_gym_campus
https://www.fsps.muni.cz/en/study/physical-education-for-all-students#fitness_gym_campus
https://www.fsps.muni.cz/en/study/physical-education-for-all-students#commercial_gyms
https://www.fsps.muni.cz/en/study/physical-education-for-all-students
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What to do around Brno in

February 2022
Kino Art Film Festival Kino Art is offering a great selection

of movies  throught their Bloody
Valentine Festival. While the movies
all center around romance,  to quote
Kino Art's website : " You can enjoy
romantic movies in pairs, you can
enjoy them by yourself, you can even
take your parents or grandmother, if
you wish." Most of the movies are in
English, so you won't have trouble
following the script. Find out more
here.

If you're not a big fan of Romance
movies, Kino Art will also be
running A Scandinavian silent-
film festival with Czech and
English subtitles. The festival will
last until 13th of February  so
make sure to get your tickets
soon! Find our more here

If you want to do something more
physical, TIC Brno will be offering 19
walking tours of Brno To Mark
International Tourist Guide Day, so
make sure to take them up on their
offer.  On the weekend of February
19th-20th, there will be 19 tours
taking place on various themes led by
professional guides, including one in
English and one in German. Find out
more here

https://www.kinoart.cz/cs/festivaly/bloody-valentine/2022
https://www.kinoart.cz/cs/festivaly/scandi/2022
https://brnodaily.com/2022/02/04/brno/tic-brno-offering-19-walking-tours-of-brno-to-mark-international-tourist-guide-day/?fbclid=IwAR26iJyYRYGVQtusQGx3prtzOCd2lQ7jy5CpdAUx33na3KK4YFlcTiZ2SFI
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INTERVIEWS WITH OUR PROFESSORS!
In an attempt to get to know our professors better, we've been conducting

interviews with some of our faculty's members. The latest interview in our series is

with is Jana Urbanovska! Over the month of February, we'll also publish our

interview with Jan Osicka from the Energy Policy Studies. If you have a professor

that you'd like us to interview us next, please reach out (where? )

Jana Urbanovska

Marek Rybar

Bernadette Nadya Jaworsky

Jana Urbanovska is an assistant professor at the Faculty of Social

Studies, at the department of International Relations and European

Politics. Professor Urbanovska has stayed loyal to her interest in

international politics ever since high school, wanting to learn how

international politics work and how states cooperate and confront

each other. You can read the full interview here

Bernadette Nadya Jaworsky is an associate professor at the
Departmnet of Sociology . Professor Jaworsky’s path to studying
and then teaching sociology started when she was 40 years old.
Nadya went back to school for her Bachelor’s thinking she would
end up being a feminist-Marxist economist, but soon realized that
it wasn’t the right fit. It would be a course about social inequality
that would first grab her attention and direct her towards Sociology
and eventually towards Cultural Sociology. You can read the full
interview here

Marek Rybář is an associate professor at the department of Political
Science - Faculty of Social Studies. Conflict and Democracy Studies
are a part of his personal story. Originally from Slovakia, Rybar
witnessed the collapse of Communism, followed by the complicated
process of building and consolidating democracy within his home
country, which piqued his interest in politics and democratic
processes. You can read the full interview here

https://www.fss.muni.cz/en/faculty-of-social-studies/about-us/meet-our-teachers/interview-with-dr-jana-urbanovska-department-of-international-relations-and-european-politics
https://www.fss.muni.cz/en/faculty-of-social-studies/about-us/meet-our-teachers/interview-with-dr-bernadette-nadya-jaworsky-department-of-sociology-1
https://www.fss.muni.cz/en/faculty-of-social-studies/about-us/meet-our-teachers/interview-with-dr-marek-rybar-department-of-political-science
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INFORMATION FOR FOREIGN NATIONALS 

Since 1/1/2013 the local fees for municipal waste in Brno have had to be paid for by: 
- all foreign nationals (both EU and non-EU) residing in Brno for longer than 3 months (until 2012 it

was only those with a permanent residence permit). The fee is to be paid for by each person. 
- all owners of property (flats or family houses) in which no person is registered as staying. For

example if you own two flats, and you are registered as resident in one of them, and if in the other flat

no-one is registered as resident, you are liable to pay once for yourself as a result of your residence

and a second time due to your ownership of property in which no-one is registered as resident. 

The above mentioned fee payers are obliged to: 
1) pay for the fee in due time (if the fee is not paid for in due time, it may be increased up to three

times the fee) 
2) to report this fact to the fee administrator (electronic forms are available at www.brno.cz/odpady);

failing the reporting duty may result in a fine imposed by the fee administrator. In the administration

of tax all meetings are to be conducted and all documents are to be produced in Czech. 

FEE RATE 670 CZK per payer for the calendar year 2022 - FEE TO BE PAID BY 31/5/2022 
You can make the payment from January already. 
Concerning a duty to pay the fee arising in the period from 1/5 to 31/12, a proportionate part of the
fee is payable by the last day of the month following the month in which the duty to pay the fee arose. 
ACCOUNT NUMBER 
111220022/0800 (Česká spořitelna, a.s.), the payment reference number ("variabilní symbol") is the

personal identification number of the fee payer. 
ONLINE PAYMENT AT at municipal e-shop: www.brnoid.cz 

PAYING FOR THE FEE AT THE CASH DESK 

Address: Šumavská 35, Building C, 3th floor 
When making a payment in cash at the cash desk, you need to know the name and surname, address

and date of birth for each of the fee payers that you are making the payment for. 

CONTACT INFORMATION 
- In person: Šumavská 35, Building C, 3th floor, on business days Monday, Wednesday: 8:00 – 17:00

and Friday: 8:00 – 12:00 
- By telephone: 542 174 301, 542 174 304, 542 174 305, 542 174 306, 542 174 300 
- In writing: Odbor životního prostředí MMB, Kounicova 67, 601 67 Brno 
- E-mail: odpady@brno.cz 

THE MUNICIPAL WASTE FEE IN

BRNO IN 2022 



Vaccination - how to pay for it
FSS students should first try to be reimbursed by their health insurance company. Foreigners.cz has

written an article about the process to do so for the different insurance companies.   

If your insurance company doesn't reimburse you, you can request reimbursement from FSS. In

order to do so, you must have completed both doses of the vaccine (or in the case of Johnson and

Johnson just the 1 dose) and have the proof of payment, or that it was only for the booster shot.

Please email Klára Němečková at 217236@mail.muni.cz to set up a time to meet with her to fill out

the paperwork for reimbursement.

This policy will continue through the spring 2022 semester to prove our students more time to get

vaccinated and obtain the booster doses.

Vaccination recognition
Please use this link to find out if the vaccination certificate from your country is recognized in the

Czech Republic Only certificated from countries on the list are recognized here and only vaccination

by vaccine authorised by the European Medicines Agency (Vaxzevria/AstraZeneca;

Spikevax/Moderna; Comirnaty/Pfizer; Janssen) or a vaccine manufactured in accordance with a

patent for the above vaccines that is approved by the World Health Organization for emergency use

(the Covishield vaccine) are recognized.

If you are vaccinated by other vaccine or if your certificate is from a country which is not on the list,

you are considered as unvaccinated by the Czech government. This means that all current rules

apply to you, so you have to stay in 5 days self-isolation after travelling from red/dark-red country

and get the PCR test after these 5 days.

Vaccination - how to get it
If you haven't already been vaccinated against Covid-19 you now have numerous options as a self

payer (if you have European Health Insurance or Czech Pubic health insurance, you should also

follow the information on how to register for the vaccine without paying).

For more information about the possibilities for Self Payers, please visit the governmental website. 

As always, test results and vaccination certificates should be uploaded into the IS.
The last vaccination at MU facilities will take place on Friday, 11 February, at the Faculty of Arts,

from 9 a.m. to 11 a.m. in room D22

For more information about vaccination and booster shots please visit the MU website. 
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https://forms.gle/rrLvtcPWxt9zfr2f8
https://forms.gle/rrLvtcPWxt9zfr2f8
https://blog.foreigners.cz/covid-19-vaccine-reimbursement/?fbclid=IwAR0yFI2sNS_Mgv4dz4M3La-RzNx5UKr-wJ8pnEiwuXMUM_fH11VlvruUASw
mailto:217236@mail.muni.cz
https://forms.gle/rrLvtcPWxt9zfr2f8
https://koronavirus.mzcr.cz/en/recognition-of-vaccination-certificates-from-other-countries/
https://forms.gle/rrLvtcPWxt9zfr2f8
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students#vaccination
https://registrace.mzcr.cz/samoplatci/ocm/index_en.html
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students#vaccination


REPORTING POSITIVE TEST RESULTS
I n f o r m i n g  M U N I  o f  p o s i t i v e  c o r o n a v i r u s  r e s u l t s

Report your positive test in IS System.
Contact your study department and the IRO office at FSS that you have tested positive.

Anyone who tests positive for coronavirus will be contacted by the Hygienic Department with the phone number you
provided. Please do not change phone numbers if you are waiting for results. 

If students test positive for Coronavirus they must do the following. 
1.
2.

If you live in the university dormitories, the dormitories will be alerted by the FSS IRO office that you have tested positive
and they will contact you if new arrangements need to be made. 

Testing locations can be found here. 

If you are experiencing COVID-19 symptoms, please use this app.

CORONAVIRUS UPDATE
R e g u l a t i o n s  b y  G o v e r n m e n t  f o r  t h e  c o u n t r y

Facemasks (N95) are required inside all public buildings and in public transportation
PCR tests are now valid for 3 days, and antigen tests for 24 hours.

ENTRY TO THE CZECH REPUBLIC
a l l  s t u d e n t s  s h o u l d  c h e c k  t h e  c u r r e n t  r e s t r i c t i o n s  b e f o r e
t r a v e l i n g

Entry requirements are based on your residency status with the Czech Republic (visa, resident permit, etc.), the

country you are travelling from and if you are vaccinated with a recognized vaccine and if the country you were

vaccinated is on the list. It is up to each student to determine what procedure they must follow, as it is different in

every case. To review the requirements you can visit the MU website. 

 Students who are required to receive a negative covid test will need to continue to wear a respirator in dormitories

and all public places until their negative covid test. This is the case for students travelling from all locations except

'black countries' these countries have a stricter testing requirement and isolation is required. To stay up to date with

what color your departure country falls under, please use the MU website and always check the Ministry website.  

Always it´s necessary to fill in the entry form before you´ll travel to the Czech Republic: https://plf.uzis.cz/
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https://is.muni.cz/auth/koronavirushttps:/is.muni.cz/auth/koronavirus
https://www.muni.cz/en/koronavirus/news/testing-locations-for-self-payers
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students#symptoms
https://koronavirus.mzcr.cz/en/recognition-of-vaccination-certificates-from-other-countries/
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students#travelling
https://www.muni.cz/en/coronavirus/information-for-students#travelling
https://www.mvcr.cz/mvcren/article/coronavirus-information-of-moi.aspx
https://plf.uzis.cz/

